

TOWN COUNCIL - REGULAR MEETING

Monday, November 04, 2024 at 7:00 PM

Council Chambers – 15000 Washington St., STE 100 Haymarket, VA 20169 http://www.townofhaymarket.org/

MINUTES

I. CALL TO ORDER

A Regular Meeting of the Mayor and Council of the Town of Haymarket, VA, was held this evening in the Council Chambers, commencing at 7 PM.

Mayor Kenneth Luersen called the meeting to order.

PRESENT

Councilmember Alexander Beyene Mayor Ken Luersen Vice Mayor Tracylynn Pater Councilmember Mary Ramirez

ABSENT

Councilmember Matthew Gallagher Councilmember Joe Pasanello Councilmember Marchant Schneider

II. PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

Mayor Luersen invited everyone to stand for the Pledge of Allegiance.

III. INVOCATION: Rev. Sean Rousseau - St. Paul's Episcopal Church

Mayor Luersen invited Reverend Sean Rousseau from St. Paul's Episcopal Church to give the evening's invocation.

IV. BUSINESS SPOTLIGHT - DUCK DONUTS: Marylee Tuniki, Manager

Mayor Luersen invited Marylee Tuniki, owner of Haymarket's new Duck Donuts franchise, to the podium for the evening's business spotlight. Mrs. Tuniki shared a little about herself and how she went from an administrative assistant for a Prince William County principal to a business owner and why she decided to make Haymarket her home. She stated that she bonded with families in the Haymarket community which made her decision easy from her experience of the tight knit community here. She also shared that she is familiar with organizations like the Haymarket Food Pantry and Carried To Full Term. She thanked the Town Council for the opportunity to share her business with them.

V. CITIZENS TIME

There were no citizens present wishing to address the Town Council at this evening's meeting.

VI. CONSENT AGENDA

Mayor Luersen asked if anyone would like to pull items off of the Consent Agenda. Councilmember Ramirez asked to pull the Community Relations Liaison Report.

Vice Mayor moved that the Haymarket Town Council adopt Consent Agenda Items A;1-3, B:1-5 and C:1-2.4-5. Councilmember Ramirez seconded the motion. The motion carried.

Motion made by Vice Mayor Pater, Seconded by Councilmember Ramirez.

Voting Yea: Councilmember Beyene, Vice Mayor Pater, Councilmember Ramirez

After Councilmember Ramirez presented her report, Vice Mayor Pater moved to adopt Consent Agenda Item C:3. Councilmember Ramirez seconded the motion. The motion carried.

Motion made by Vice Mayor Pater, Seconded by Councilmember Ramirez.

Voting Yea: Councilmember Beyene, Vice Mayor Pater, Councilmember Ramirez

A. Minute Approval

- 1. Mayor and Council: Work Session September 30, 2024
- 2. Mayor and Council: Regular Meeting October 7, 2024
- 3. Mayor and Council: Strategic Planning Retreat October 28, 2024

B. Department Reports

- 1. Town Administration Report
- 2. Town Treasurer Report
- 3. Police Chief Report
- 4. Town Engineer Report
- 5. Town Attorney Report

C. Liaison Reports

- 1. Finance Liaison Report
- 2. Business Liaison Report
- 3. Community Relations Liaison Report
- 4. Planning Commission Liaison Report
- 5. Architectural Review Board Liaison Report
- 3. Community Relations Liaison Report

Councilmember Ramirez apologized that her report was not in the agenda. She shared that she was busy hosting the Youth in Government program for middle school students. Councilmember Ramirez shared that the program was an exciting and rewarding experience working with the students. She gave a brief power point presentation on the program. She stated that the Prince William School Board Member Jennifer Wall, Mayor Luersen, Councilmember Pasanello, Town Manager Emily Kyriazi and Town Treasurer Roberto Gonzalez mentored the students on local government. She shared that the students came up with an agenda on the topic of proffers dollars. She shared that at their final "regular meeting" they approved to provide and fund training for coaches to prevent sport related injuries. In conclusion, Councilmember Ramirez shared that she received positive feedback on the program. A short discussion followed on the program.

VII. AGENDA ITEMS

Mayor Luersen asked for a consensus to add Appointment of Acting Town Manager on the agenda. There was no objection to add the item onto agenda.

1. Resolution #2024-008: Budget Amendment

Town Treasurer Roberto Gonzalez shared that the budget amendment is from the Police Chief being able to obtain an additional grant monies within the DMV Grant Program. Mr. Gonzalez stated that this money will be for purchasing of equipment to help with the DMV Grant program. A short discussion followed on the subject. Chief Sibert stated that the monies will be used for a speed sign on the east end of the Town to replace the aging on by the Town Park. He shared that the new sign will be able to collect more data, will help with patrol patterns and provide information for future conversations with VDOT on traffic issues. Chief Sibert also shared that he will be purchasing 2 radar units for the two newest officers that have just on board. There was also a question on the reuse of the old sign. Chief Sibert shared that he plans on attaching it to a trailer so that he can place in various places throughout the town using it as a deterrent.

Councilmember Beyene moved that the Haymarket Town Council approve an amendment to the Fiscal Year 2024-2025 budget as designated by Resolution #2024-008. Vice Mayor Pater seconded the motion. The motion carried by a roll call vote.

Motion made by Councilmember Beyene, Seconded by Vice Mayor Pater. Voting Yea: Councilmember Beyene, Vice Mayor Pater, Councilmember Ramirez

2. Town Council Strategic Plan Draft

Town Manager Emily Kyriazi shared that the final draft of the Strategic Plan was in the evening's agenda for review. She shared she will be working with staff to put the draft into action the communication plan to include app notifications, getting a mailer out with information on how citizens came give feedback. Mrs. Kyriazi asked that the Town Council review the plan and provide any comments to her. She stated that will be keeping a working document of the comments. She shared that after hearing the comments from the citizens at the November 18th Work Session, it will be at the Council's discretion on any necessary changes. A short discussion followed.

3. Town Park House Demolition

Town Manager Emily Kyriazi shared that, following the discussions that the Council has had over the past meetings, she has prepared a draft motion that was requested.

Vice Mayor Pater read the motion into the record as follows:

The Haymarket Town Council has deliberated and discussed the future of the Town Park House structure since 2022. During these discussions, the Council evaluated options for implementing the Harrover Park Master Plan, reuse of the structure by a private party for an event center, reuse of the structure for a community center demolition of he structure and the overall structural integrity of the building. The Town Council went through thorough discussions and action items to come to the conclusion of requesting RFP's

for demolition of the structure to include a Certificate of Appropriateness for the demolition to the Architectural Review Board and an appeal to the Town Council. The Town Council finds that it went through all of the proper channels and that the demolition of this building will best suit the needs for all of Haymarket, keeping transparency in the forefront. Even though the condition of the house is not one of great despair or of blight, the resources to bring this building to code and the mere maintenance of the building exceeds the Town's sound financial decision making. Therefore, I move that the Town of Haymarket award the bid to Prototype Builders in the amount of \$161,749.20 for the demolition of the Town Park House, also known as the Lewis Home, located at 14740 Washington Street. As part of the demolition process the contractor shall work to maintain the stones from the chimney structure and set them aside for reuse into the future Pavilion on site and a photographer shall be hired by the Town prior to the demolition of the structure to properly photograph and document the house. Councilmember Beyene seconded the motion. The motion carried by a roll call vote.

Motion made by Vice Mayor Pater, Seconded by Councilmember Beyene.
Voting Yea: Councilmember Beyene, Vice Mayor Pater, Councilmember Ramirez

4. Appointment of Acting Town Manager

Town Manager Emily Kyriaze shared that, in order to proactive and plan accordingly, she will start her maternity leave on November 18th, if not sooner. She requested that the Town Council appoint Town Treasurer Roberto Gonzalez as the Acting Town Manager effective on the date she notifies the Town that she starting maternity leave but no later than November 18th.

Councilmember Ramirez moved that the Haymarket Town Council appoint Roberto Gonzalez as the Acting Town Manager at the time Town Manager notifies the Town that she will be taking her maternity leave of absences of November 18, 2024, which ever comes first, and lasting the duration of Mrs. Kyriazi's leave of absence. Councilmember Ramirez also moved to authorize a \$5.00 per hour stipend for Mr. Gonzalez as long as he is acting in the capacity as the Acting Town Manager. Vice Mayor Pater seconded the motion. A short discussion followed on separation of duties from Treasurer and Town Manager. The motion carried by a roll call vote.

Motion made by Councilmember Ramirez, Seconded by Vice Mayor Pater. Voting Yea: Councilmember Beyene, Vice Mayor Pater, Councilmember Ramirez

VIII. COUNCILMEMBER TIME

- 1. Vice Mayor Pater
- 2. Councilmember Beyene
- 3. Councilmember Pasanello
- 4. Councilmember Schneider
- 5. Councilmember Ramirez
- 6. Councilmember Gallagher
- 7. Mayor Luersen

Vice Mayor Pater

Vice Mayor Pater thanked all the volunteers who helped with Haymarket Day. She also thanked the

staff on a job well done. She stated it the day was a huge success. She also shared of the upcoming are classes given by the Crossroads Art Alliance in the Haymarket Museum. Lastly, she reminded everyone to shop small, shop local during this upcoming holiday season.

Councilmember Beyene

Councilmember Beyone did not have anything to add at this meeting.

Councilmember Ramirez

Councilmember Ramirez also thanked the volunteers and staff for a successful Haymarket Day. She also thanked the Police Department for making the event safe. Councilmember Ramirez happily shared that a couple were married at the Haymarket Day event at the Prince William County Clerk on Wheels booth. Town Manager Emily Kyriazi shared that on behalf of the Town, the Mayor and Council this years Christmas ornament was sent to the couple as a wedding gift. Councilmember Ramirez thanked the Police Department, especially Chief Sibert and his family, for making their presence known on Halloween night. She called out a couple opportunities to support the community. She shared of a canned food drive at Studio B and the Haymarket Gainesville Rotary Club is collecting funds to provide Thanksgiving baskets to be delivered. Lastly, she shared that Boxes of Basics is looking for volunteers.

Mayor Luersen

Mayor Luersen prepared and read into the record a response to a comment made by Councilmember Schneider at their last work session on the subject of the Town Park building and the processes. Due to the length, the statement is attached to the end of the minutes.

IX. ADJOURNMENT

With no further business before the Town Council, Councilmember Ramirez moved to adjourn seconded by Vice Mayor Pater. The motion carried.

Motion made by Councilmember Ramirez, Seconded by Vice Mayor Pater. Voting Yea: Councilmember Beyene, Vice Mayor Pater, Councilmember Ramirez

Submitted By:

Kimberly Henry, Clerk of Council

Approved By:

Kenneth Luersen, Mayor

Mayor Comment time

- I first would like to rebut a public comment made at our work session.
 - Last week in our work session we discussed the RFP for demolition of the Lewis house in our closed session. After the session, Councilmen Schnieder made comment
 questioning Councils methods and principals of good governance stating how we did not consider or perform any analysis for how this building could be leveraged to reduce cost for town through alternative reuse. He also feels we did not consider investments previously made to the structure for anticipation of reuse or the cost of delays for needed facilities resulting in higher costs to the taxpayer.
 - I accept his opinion and encourage it. As I say to all incoming Board and Commission members: "In some cases, there will be differences of opinions requiring courage and conviction to make your decision. I support you and will encourage you to stand tall; because conflicts like these create the dialogue necessary to make the best decisions, making our town better."
 - I have seen his concerns through attrition of our other historic assets that were allowed to be demolished. We have lost the Gossum house, Gossum Grocery store, the beautiful house on the corner of pain lane, the Haymarket Fire House (just to name a few); all by neglect or progress.
 - o I understand why our decisions should be scrutinized and held to higher standards and accept that since we are a governing body and are less driven by money.
 - But I don't understand why he feels we have not used good governing principals and methods with our decision making. To rebut the Councilmen's statements, I wanted to rehash what has been done to protect this house and prepare it minimal cost to the town in mind.
 - In 2020/2021 Initial fit and function discussions were initiated because of a request by private citizens to make this building use a public/private partnership repurposing the house as a meeting/party space. The agreement would have us absorb all rebuild costs, so we started our first ROI cost models, etc... and determined it was not cost effective for its benefits. We did determine that the foundation needed some repairs to keep it salvageable if we moved forward to reuse this building in the future and that shuttering enhancements had to be made for public safety and to reduce weathering of the facility. The town invested \$7255.00
 - Council followed that up with a full structural report in 2022 for \$5000.00 completed in early 2023. Staff was also asked to give a rough order of magnitude of repair costs versus demolition costs. The town also requested a town survey be held to determine what town residents wanted to see as a park facility.
 - It was determined that the town resident survey indicated the residents felt the fit and function of the building did not comply with the evolution of the parks future concept and that a pavilion was a better fit (~60%/40%). It was also determined that the cost comparison was close but leaned toward the pavilion. Most council members also felt that when you looked at Operation and maintenance costs with the utilization of the facility i.e. occupancy use etc... (

Mayor Comment time

and using the museum as a reference), that these costs made a pavilion more beneficial. So a demo request was voted by council majority

- At this point, council held town staff responsible to follow procedures for a COA that we require our property owners to follow, which the ARB denied and was appealed and voted by council to approve for demolition.
- In the RFP for demolition, council requested options to try and salvage architectural elements of the building to incorporate into the pavilion and other archiving requests to preserve the history of this asset. This is at a higher expense since we do hold our decisions as impactful to the town and feel this necessity to keep town history intact.
- Our future goal is to build the pavilion with architectural elements that commemorate the Lewis house and move forward with park facility improvements that meet the town needs.
- There are more examples and fine details I could bring up, but I think these examples are enough to show why I feel Councilmen Schnieders remarks are biased and is easily rebutted.
- I would also like to commend town staff for the tedious effort they performed supporting some of the most silly, but necessary requests we made to make our decision.
- Next topic, I would like to thank our town residents for bearing through the Rt15 closure impact created by Norfolk Southern and let you all know we were given minimal notice to its planning.
 Also, I would like to thank our police force for an incident free experience for those two days.
- I would also like to announce the mayors walk this Saturday
- Also, This Sunday will be our last Farmers Market for the year. I will be hosting a special Talk with the Mayor session for the close-out.